

RULES, POLICIES AND FEES FOR ALL DISTRICT AND AMENITY FACILITIES

Amended through April 18, 2024 by the Board of Supervisors

Adopted: 4/18/2024

Grand Haven Village Center Office

2001 Waterside Parkway Palm Coast, Florida 32137 (386) 447-0192

Operations Manager's Office

2 North Village Parkway Palm Coast, Florida 32137 (386) 447-1888

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DEFINITIONS	1
PHOTO IDENTIFICATION CARDS	3
GRAND HAVEN ANNUAL USER FEE	3
HOUSE GUESTS AND DAILY GUESTS	4
RENTER'S PRIVILEGES	4
FACILITY USAGE FEES	5
GENERAL FACILITY PROVISIONS	5
LOSS OR DESTRUCTION OF PROPERTY OR PERSONAL INJURY	9
GENERAL GRAND HAVEN AMENITY FACILITY USAGE POLICY	10
GENERAL SWIMMING POOL RULES	12
SPA RULES	14
SWIMMING POOL: THUNDERSTORM POLICY	14
SWIMMING POOL: FECAL ACCIDENT POLICY	15
FITNESS CENTER POLICIES	15
EQUIPMENT CHECK-OUT AND LOCKER POLICY	16
GRAND HAVEN RECREATION FACILITY RESERVATION POLICY	17
TENNIS AND PICKLEBALL FACILITY POLICIES	17
VOLLEYBALL COURT POLICIES	19
BASKETBALL FACILITY POLICIES	19
DISTRICT PLAYGROUND/TOT LOT POLICIES	
BOCCE POLICIES	20
POLICIES FOR CREEKSIDE CROQUET FACILITIES	21
POLICIES RELATED TO THE WATERSIDE PARKWAY SIDEWALKS/ ESPLA	
VILLAGE CENTER CAFÉ POLICIES	
FISHING PIERS FACILITY POLICIES	
DOG PARK POLICIES	
GRAND HAVEN ROOM AT THE VILLAGE CENTER: RENTAL POLICIES	
Policies	
Schedule of Fees/Deposits	
INDEMNIFICATION	
CREEKSIDE ATHLETIC CLUB: RENTAL POLICIES	

Reservation Procedures	
	26
Staffing	27
Deposit	27
General Policies	27
Indemnification	28
COMMUNITY GAZEBO POLICIES	28
Reservation and Parking	28
General Policies	29
Indemnification	29
FISHING POLICY	30
TRASH TO TREASURES COMMUNITY YARD SALE	30
EXPULSION FROM PREMISES; SUSPENSION AND TERMINATION OF PRIVILEGES	
Relating to the Health, Safety and Welfare of the Patrons and Damage to Ameni Facilities:	•
Expulsion from Premises:	31
Restriction or Suspension of District Privileges:	32
Relating to District Polices and Fees for All Amenity Facilities:	32
Consent to Video or Audio Recording:	33
District Suspension and Termination Process:	33
1. Automatic Suspension Without Notice:	33
2. First Offense	34
3. Second Offense	35
4. Third Offense	36

DEFINITIONS

- "Amenity Facilities" shall mean the properties and areas owned by the District and intended for recreational use and shall include, but not specifically be limited to, the Village Center and the Creekside Athletic Club, together with their appurtenant facilities and areas, the Wild Oaks dog park facility and appurtenant common areas, the golf course parking areas owned by the District, the sidewalks and other areas adjacent to Waterside Parkway, the Esplanade, together with any other such facilities referenced in these Rules. Amenity Facilities shall also include any other areas described in these Rules and the lakes/stormwater ponds owned by the District to the extent that they may be used for fishing purposes as described below. "Amenity Facility" shall mean any of the Amenity Facilities, individually. These rules also apply to any location where the District conducts business, has offices, or utilizes employees.
- **"Amenity Facilities Policies" or "Policies"** or "**Rules**" shall mean these Amenity Facilities Policies of Grand Haven Community Development District, as amended from time to time.
- "Amenity Manager" shall mean the management company, including its employees, staff and agents, contracted by the District to manage all Amenity Facilities within the District, which facilities include, but are not limited to, the Village Center and the Creekside Athletic Club.
- "Annual User Fee" shall mean the fee established by the District for any person that is not a Property Owner and wishes to become a Non-Resident Amenity Member. The amount of the Annual User Fee is set forth herein, and that amount is subject to change based on Board action.
- **"Board of Supervisors" or "Board"** shall mean the Grand Haven Community Development District's Board of Supervisors.
- "Daily Guest" shall mean any person or persons who are invited for the day by a Patron to participate in the use of the Amenity Facilities.
- **"Designated Parking Area"** shall mean the area designated for parking adjacent to a specific Amenity Facility, individually.
 - "District" shall mean the Grand Haven Community Development District.
- "District Contractor" shall mean an individual who is or who works for a company or vendor with which the District has a contract to provide services for the District.
- **"District Employee" -** shall mean any person employed by the District to provide services within the District.
- **"District Manager"** shall mean the professional management company with which the District has contracted to provide management services to the District.

- "Family" shall mean no more than two persons over the age of eighteen (18) years, occupying a single dwelling unit and using common cooking facilities, together with their lineal descendants or adopted children, but for purposes of these Rules governing use of the Amenity Facilities, a Family shall not exceed two (2) persons for each bedroom contained in the originally permitted design for the dwelling unit owned or rented by the Family. Whenever these Rules refer to use of the Amenity Facilities by Registered Renters, a family shall consist only of those persons listed on a written lease agreement and their lineal descendants or adopted children, not to exceed two (2) persons for each bedroom contained in the originally permitted design for the dwelling unit. Whenever these rules refer to use of the Amenity Facilities by a Non-Resident Amenity Membership, a Family shall not exceed five (5) persons in total.
- **"House Guest"** shall mean any person who is temporarily residing as a guest in a Property Owner's or Registered Renter's home overnight for one night or longer. A House Guest may not be a resident of Flagler County, Florida.
- "Individual with a Disability" shall mean a person who has a physical or mental impairment that substantially limits one or more major life activities of the individual as described in section 413.08(1)(b), Florida Statutes.
- "Non-Resident" shall mean any person or persons that do not own property within the District or who are not Registered Renters.
- "Non-Resident Amenity Member" shall mean any person or Family not owning property in the District who is paying the Annual User Fee to the District for use of all Amenity Facilities.
- "Patron" or "Patrons" shall mean Property Owners, Daily Guests, House Guests, Non-Resident Amenity Members, and Registered Renters/Leaseholders, each of whom is eighteen (18) years of age and older.
- "Property Owner" shall mean any person or family owning property within the Grand Haven Community Development District. For purposes of this definition and these Rules, "owning property within the Grand Haven Community Development District" shall refer to those residential properties that are contained within the jurisdictional boundaries established by ordinance for the Grand Haven Community Development District and which are contained within the "benefitted properties" being assessed annually for the District's Operation and Maintenance Special Assessments levied pursuant to Fla. Stat. §190.021(3).
- **"Renter"** shall mean any tenant residing in a Property Owner's home pursuant to a valid rental or lease agreement.
- "Registered Renter" -- a tenant to whom a Property Owner has assigned the beneficial rights to use the Amenity Facilities pursuant to these Rules.
- "Service Animal" shall mean a dog or miniature horse that is trained to do work or perform tasks for an individual with a physical, sensory, psychiatric, intellectual, or other mental

disability, that meets all of the requirements set forth in section 413.08(1)(d), Florida Statutes. A Service Animal is not a pet or an emotional support, therapy, comfort, or companion animal. As used herein, the term Service Animal may include more than one animal per Individual with a Disability.

PHOTO IDENTIFICATION CARDS

Photo ID Cards, or other forms of identification or access control established by the Board of Supervisors from time to time, will be issued to all members of each Property Owner's household as well as all Registered Renters and Non-Resident Amenity Members; this includes children thirteen (13) years of age and older. There is a charge, as established by the Board of Supervisors from time to time, to replace lost or stolen cards. The District may, from time to time, provide for the use of electronic devices intended to admit entry to the perimeter vehicle entry points by remote means (the "Gate Access Device" or "GAD"). Possession and use of a GAD is a privilege, not a right associated with Property ownership or other form of membership, and is subject to policies as they may be established by the Board of Supervisors, from time to time. It is a condition for the use of the Amenity Facilities that a Property Owner, Registered Renter or Non-Resident Amenity Member shall have complied with registration and access control policies established by the Board of Supervisors.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, or any other provision in these Rules, the Village Center Cafe shall be available for use by paying customers who are accompanied by a Property Owner, Registered Renter or Non-Resident Amenity Member but who are not themselves Property Owners, Registered Renters or Non-Resident Amenity Members (a "Cafe Guest") without the necessity of obtaining a Photo ID Card or paying a Daily Guest Fee. Any Cafe Guest is still bound to follow the provisions of these Rules that do not relate to Photo ID Cards or fees, including specifically the rules relating to conduct within the Amenity Facilities. A Cafe Guest shall not be permitted in or utilize portions of the Amenities other than the Cafe and restrooms without complying with other provisions of these Rules relating to Daily Guests. The Board of Supervisors shall have the authority to adopt and amend policies, from time to time, to prevent Village Center Cafe users from circumventing the intent of the access provisions contained herein.

GRAND HAVEN ANNUAL USER FEE

The Annual User Fee for any person or Family not owning real property (and which is not a Registered Renter) within the District is \$3,300.00 per year. This payment must be paid in full at the time of completion of the Non-Resident Amenity Member application and the corresponding agreement. This fee will cover membership to all Amenity Facilities for one (1) full year from the date of receipt of payment by the District. Each subsequent annual membership fee shall be paid in full on the anniversary date of application for membership. Failure to pay the annual membership fee shall result in a termination of the use rights provided for herein. Such fee may be increased, not more than once per year, by action of the Board of Supervisors, to reflect increased costs of operation of the amenity facilities; such increase may not exceed fifteen percent (15%) per year, except to the extent that a greater increase is adopted pursuant to Fla. Stat. §190.035(2). This membership is not available for commercial purposes. The number of Non-

Resident Amenity Memberships which may be available at any given time is subject to a maximum set by the Board of Supervisors from time to time, based upon considerations of crowding, parking, overtaxing of facilities and other factors that the Board may consider in its discretion. The maximum number of Non-Resident Amenity Members is established at two families as of the time of adoption of the Rule amendments on April 18, 2024. The Board of Supervisors may, by resolution adopted at a regular meeting, modify the maximum number of Non-Resident Amenity Members from time to time.

HOUSE GUESTS AND DAILY GUESTS

- (1) House Guests and Daily Guests must register with the office of the Amenity Manager. The Property Owner or Registered Renter inviting the House Guest or Daily Guest must be present upon registration, unless other arrangements have been made with the Amenity Manager's office (example: out of state property owners and seasonal residents). A daily usage fee of ten dollars (\$10.00) per Daily Guest must be paid by Property Owner or Registered Renter upon guest registration.
- (2) Property Owners or Registered Renters who have registered a House Guest or Daily Guests are responsible for any and all actions taken by such House Guest or Daily Guest. Violation by a House Guest or Daily Guest on any of these Policies as set forth by the District could result in loss of that Property Owner or Registered Renter's privileges and membership.

RENTER'S PRIVILEGES

- (1) Property Owners who rent out or lease out their unit(s) in the District shall have the right to designate the Renter (thereafter, the "Registered Renter") of their residential unit(s) as the beneficial users of the Property Owner's membership privileges for purposes of Amenity Facilities use. The District shall adopt and enforce procedures to provide for the written assignment of the membership privileges between the Property Owner and the Renter which shall, among other things, identify the persons who will occupy the residence and be entitled to exercise the membership privileges, require submission of a copy of the lease or rental agreement and adequate identification of those persons to the District and discontinue the use rights of such Property Owners during the term of any assignment of membership privileges.
- In order for the Renter to be entitled to use the Amenity Facilities, the Renter must acquire a membership with respect to the residence which is being rented or leased. A Renter who is designated as the beneficial user of the Property Owner's membership shall be entitled to the same rights and privileges to use the Amenity Facilities as the Property Owner and is further identified as a Registered Renter.
- (3) During the period when a Registered Renter is designated as the beneficial user of the membership, the Property Owner shall not be entitled to use the Amenity Facilities with respect to that membership. Any identification cards or other devices permitting access to

- the Amenity Facilities and any GAD must be surrendered to the District and may be deactivated by the District.
- (4) Property Owners shall be responsible for all charges incurred by their Renters which remain unpaid after the customary billing and collection procedure established by the District. Property Owners are responsible for the deportment of their respective Renter.
- (5) Renters shall be subject to such other rules and regulations as the Board may adopt from time to time.

FACILITY USAGE FEES

- (1) A Daily Usage Fee as established by the Board of Supervisors from time to time will be charged to all Daily Guests using any of the Amenity Facilities for the day. The right to the use of the Amenity Facilities is only good for the day on which the fee is paid. This Daily Usage Fee entitles such Daily Guest to the access and use of all Amenity Facilities within the rules and regulations established by the Board.
- (2) The Daily Usage Fee may be increased, not more than once per year, by action of the Board, to reflect increased cost of operation of the Amenity Facilities. Such increase may not exceed fifteen percent (15%) per year.
- (3) The Daily Usage Fee will be collected by the Amenity Manager, on behalf of the District, for all Amenity Facilities. The Daily Usage Fee shall be fully non-refundable after receipt by the Amenity Manager.
- (4) Special events, tournaments or league play, and fees for the same, must be previously approved by the Board prior to the date of such event. A list of Daily Guest participants must be provided to the Amenity Manager and all fees must be collected prior to holding the event. All District rules apply to all participants.
- (5) The Board of Supervisors may adopt and define policies, from time to time, that permit limited passive use of certain of the Amenity Facilities for strictly social and passive purposes with a reduced daily usage fee (the "Limited Daily Usage Fee"). The Limited Daily Usage Fee shall not permit access to recreational facilities, but is intended for social gatherings and the like. The Board shall by resolution adopt any such policies, set the Limited Daily Usage Fee, establish restrictions and amend such policies, fees and restrictions from time to time.

GENERAL FACILITY PROVISIONS

(1) The Board reserves the right to amend, modify, or delete, in part or in their entirety, these Policies when necessary, at a duly-noticed Board meeting, and will notify the Patrons of any changes. However, in order to change or modify rates or fees beyond the increases

- specifically allowed for by the District's rules and regulations, the Board must hold a dulynoticed public hearing on said rates and fees.
- (2) Children under thirteen (13) years of age must be accompanied at all times by a parent or adult Patron over eighteen (18) years of age.
- (3) All hours of operation of Amenity Facilities, including holiday schedules, will be established and published by the District as the Board determines from time to time.
- (4) Dogs and all other pets (with the exception of a Service Animal as defined herein and complying with section 413.08(1)(d), Florida Statutes) are not permitted at the Village Center or Creekside Amenity Facilities. In the event a special event is held, as previously approved by the Board, and dogs are permitted at the Amenity Facilities as part of the special event, they must be leashed. Patrons are responsible for picking up after all pets as a courtesy to residents. All such animals must be in compliance with the Chapter 8 of the City of Palm Coast Code of Ordinances, including, without limitation, the provisions in Section 8-31 regarding leashes of no more than eight feet in length, and the provisions of Section 8-28 regarding removal of nuisance animals.

It is the owners' responsibility to ensure that all dogs, including Service Animals, are healthy, vaccinated and collared with identification.

- (a) The work done or tasks performed must be directly related to the individual's disability and may include, but are not limited to, guiding an individual who is visually impaired or blind, alerting an individual who is deaf or hard of hearing, pulling a wheelchair, assisting with mobility or balance, alerting and protecting an individual who is having a seizure, retrieving objects, alerting an individual to the presence of allergens, providing physical support and assistance with balance and stability to an individual with a mobility disability, helping an individual with a psychiatric or neurological disability by preventing or interrupting impulsive or destructive behaviors, reminding an individual with mental illness to take prescribed medications, calming an individual with posttraumatic stress disorder during an anxiety attack, or doing other specific work or performing other special tasks.
- (b) A Service Animal must be under the control of its handler and must have a harness, leash, or other tether, unless either the handler is unable because of a disability to use a harness, leash, or other tether, or the use of a harness, leash, or other tether would interfere with the service animal's safe, effective performance of work or tasks, in which case the service animal must be otherwise under the handler's control by means of voice control, signals, or other effective means.
- (c) The District may exclude or remove from its premises a Service Animal if the Service Animal is out of control and its handler does not take effective action to control it, the Service Animal is not housebroken, or the Service Animal's behavior poses a direct threat to the health and safety of others. Allergies and fear of animals are not valid reasons for denying access or refusing service to an individual with a Service Animal. If a Service Animal is excluded or removed for being a direct threat to others, the District shall provide the Individual with a Disability the option of

- continuing access to the District's premises without having the Service Animal on the premises.
- (d) A person who knowingly and willfully misrepresents herself or himself, through conduct or verbal or written notice, as using a Service Animal and being qualified to use a Service Animal or as a trainer of a Service Animal commits a misdemeanor of the second degree, punishable as provided in sections 775.082 or 775.083, Florida Statutes, and may be subject to expulsion from the District's premises and/or suspension or termination of Amenities privileges as described herein.
- Parking is available at the Village Center and Creekside during normal operating hours for Patrons and Daily Guests using the amenities at these locations and as specifically permitted by the Operations Manager. It is a violation of these Rules to park in the Designated Parking Area of an Amenity Facility, *except* while actively using that specific Amenity Facility or an Amenity adjacent to it. This prohibition includes all parking in a Designated Parking Area when the adjacent Amenity Facility is closed. Overnight and Daily Guest and House Guest overflow parking is not permitted without written permission of the Operations Manager. Vehicles may not be parked in any space not designated as a parking space, on grass lawns, or in any way which blocks another vehicle or the normal flow of traffic. Vehicles in violation of these Rules are subject to being towed. Patrons violating these Rules may be subject to suspension or termination of Amenity Privileges as set forth below (see section entitled "Restriction or Suspension of District Privileges").
- (6) Fireworks of any kind are not permitted anywhere at or on the Amenity Facilities or adjacent areas.
- (7) Only District employees are allowed in the service areas of the Amenity Facilities.
- (8) Patrons, House Guests and Daily Guests must present their ID cards or guest passes when requested by staff at any Amenity Facility.
- (9) The Board of Supervisors (as an entity), the Operations Manager, the Amenity Manager and its staff shall have full authority to enforce these policies.
- (10) All lost or stolen ID cards should be reported immediately to the Amenity Manager's office. A fee as established by the Board of Supervisors from time to time will be assessed for any replacement cards.
- (11) Smoking is not permitted at any of the Grand Haven Amenity Facilities except within designated smoking areas.
- House Guests must be registered and accompanied by a Patron before entering the Amenity Facilities. Once registered, House Guests may enter unaccompanied by Patron.
- (13) Disregard for rules or policies may result in expulsion from the Amenity Facilities and/or loss of Amenity Facilities privileges in accordance with the procedures set forth herein.

- (14) Glass and other breakable items are not permitted at any Amenity Facility.
- (15) Patrons, House Guests and Daily Guests shall treat all staff members and District Employees or District Contractors with courtesy and respect.
- (16) Off-Highway vehicles, as defined by Fla. Stat. §261.03(5), are prohibited on all property owned, maintained and operated by the District or on any of the Amenity Facilities.
- (17) The District will not offer childcare services to Patrons, House Guests and Daily Guests at any of the Amenity Facilities.
- (18) Skateboarding, hoverboards, Razor[®] brand or similar scooters or any similar movable device with one or more wheels, and rollerblading are not allowed on the Amenity Facilities property at any time. This includes, but is not limited to, the Village Center, Creekside Athletic Club, tennis courts, basketball courts, pickleball courts, croquet courts, athletic fields, playground area, and sidewalks surrounding these areas.
- (19) Performances at any Amenity Facility, including those by outside entertainers, must be approved in advance by the Amenity Manager.
- (20) All food and beverages consumed at the Village Center facilities must be provided by the Village Center per the District's contract with the Amenity Manager.
- (21) Except as specifically prohibited herein, alcoholic beverages may be sold, served and consumed on the Amenity Facility premises in accordance with state and local laws. Alcoholic beverages may only be sold to adults twenty-one (21) years of age or older, and shall not be sold for off-premises consumption. All alcoholic beverages consumed or possessed on the Amenity Facilities premises must be purchased at the Amenity Facilities, except as otherwise provided by the Amenity Manager. The Amenity Manager reserves the right to refuse service to any Patron, House Guests or Daily Guests when that person appears to be intoxicated.
- (22) Commercial advertisements shall not be posted or circulated in the Amenity Facilities. Petitions, posters or promotional material shall not be originated, solicited, circulated or posted on Amenity Facilities property unless approved in writing by the Amenity Manager.
- (23) The Amenity Facilities shall not be used for commercial purposes without written permission from the Board. The term "commercial purposes" shall mean those activities which involve, in any way, the provision of goods or services for compensation.
- (24) Firearms or any other weapons are not permitted in any of the Amenity Facilities, except to the extent that state and federal law limits the right of the District to impose restrictions against firearms.
- (25) The Amenity Manager reserves the right to authorize all programs and activities, including the number of participants, equipment and supplies usage, facility reservations, etc., at all

Amenity Facilities, except usage and rental fees that have been established by the Board. The Amenity Manager also has the right to authorize management-sponsored events and programs to better serve the Patrons, and to reserve any Amenity Facility for said events (if the schedule permits) and to collect revenue for those services provided. This includes, but is not limited to, various athletic events and programs, and children's programs, social events, etc. Should the District be entitled to any of these revenues based on its established rental or usage fees, the Amenity Manager will be required to compensate the District accordingly.

- (26) Loitering (the offense of standing idly or prowling in a place, at a time or in a manner not usual for law-abiding individuals, under circumstances that warrant a justifiable and reasonable alarm or immediate concern for the safety of persons or property in the vicinity) is not permitted at any Amenity Facility.
- (27) All Patrons shall abide by and comply with any and all federal, state and local laws and ordinances while present at or utilizing the Amenity Facilities, and shall ensure that any minor for whom they are responsible also complies with the same.
- (28) Bicycles, and scooters must be parked in bike racks provided at all Amenity Facilities. Do not park or chain bicycles or scooters to entry gates, breeze way gates, light poles or parking lot signs. Bicycles, scooters, skateboards, hoverboards and the like should not be ridden or left in walkways, breeze ways or on pool decks at any time. In the event that these items are found parked around the facilities in an area other than at the bike racks, they will be collected by the staff and taken to the Amenity Manager's office. The District Board may from time to time, by resolution, prescribe an administrative and storage fee for items which are removed and stored because of violations of this rule. *Bicycle* means every vehicle propelled solely by human power having two (2) tandem wheels, and including any device generally recognized as a bicycle though equipped with two (2) front or two (2) rear wheels. The term does not include an electric bicycle, motorized scooter or similar device. *Electric bicycle* means any bicycle or tricycle equipped with fully operable pedals, a seat or saddle for use of the rider, and an electric motor of less than seven hundred fifty (750) watts. This definition includes all classes of electric bicycle under F.S. 316.003(23).

Motorized scooter means any vehicle or micromobility device without pedals that is powered by a motor with or without a seat or saddle for the use of the rider, which is designed to travel on not more than three (3) wheels, and which is not capable of propelling the vehicle at a speed greater than twenty (20) miles per hour on level ground as defined by F.S. 316.003(45).

Nothing in this section 28 is intended to exclude motorized wheelchairs.

LOSS OR DESTRUCTION OF PROPERTY OR PERSONAL INJURY

(1) Each Patron, House Guests and Daily Guests, as a condition of invitation to the Amenity Facilities, assumes sole responsibility for his or her property. The District and its contractors shall not be responsible for the loss or damage to any private property used or stored on or in any of the Amenity Facilities, whether in lockers or elsewhere.

- (2) No person shall remove from the room in which it is placed, or from any Amenity Facility, any property or furniture belonging to the District or its contractors without proper authorization from the Amenity Manager or the Board. Patrons shall be liable for any property damage and/or personal injury at the Amenity Facilities, or at any activity or function operated, organized, arranged or sponsored by the District or its contractors, which is caused by the Patron, House Guests and Daily Guests or family member(s). The District reserves the right to pursue any and all legal and equitable measures necessary to remedy any losses it suffers due to property damage or personal injury caused by a Patron, House Guests and Daily Guests or family member(s).
- (3) Any Patron, House Guests and Daily Guests or other person who, in any manner, makes use of or accepts the use of any apparatus, appliance, facility, privilege or service whatsoever owned, leased or operated by the District or its contractors, or who engages in any contest, game, function, exercise, competition or other activity operated, organized, arranged or sponsored by the District, either on or off the Amenity Facilities' premises, shall do so at his or her own risk, and shall hold the Amenity Facilities' owners, the District, the Board of Supervisors, District employees, District representatives, District contractors and District agents, harmless from any and all loss, cost, claim, injury, damage or liability sustained or incurred by him or her, resulting therefrom and/or from any act of omission of the District, or their respective operators, supervisors, employees, representatives, contractors or agents. Any Patron shall have, owe, and perform the same obligation to the District and their respective operators, supervisors, employees, representatives, contractors, and agents hereunder with respect to any loss, cost, claim, injury, damage or liability sustained or incurred by any House Guests and Daily Guests or family member of such Patron.
- (4) Should any party bound by these Policies bring suit against the District, the Board of Supervisors or staff, agents or employees of the District, or any Amenity Facility operator or its officers, employees, representatives, contractors or agents in connection with any event operated, organized, arranged or sponsored by the District or any other claim or matter in connection with any event operated, organized, arranged or sponsored by the District, and fail to obtain judgment therein against the District or the Amenity Facilities' operators, officers, employees, representatives, contractors or agents, said party bringing suit shall be liable to the prevailing party (i.e. the District, etc.) for all costs and expenses incurred by it in the defense of such suit, including court costs and attorney's fees through all appellate proceedings.

GENERAL GRAND HAVEN AMENITY FACILITY USAGE POLICY

All Patrons, House Guests and Daily Guests using the Amenity Facilities must sign in to indicate amenity usage or activity.

All Patrons, House Guests and Daily Guests using the Amenity Facilities are expected to conduct themselves in a responsible, courteous and safe manner, in compliance with all policies and rules

of the District governing the Amenity Facilities. Violation of the District's Policies and/or misuse or destruction of Amenity Facility equipment may result in the suspension or termination of District Amenity Facility privileges with respect to the offending Patron, House Guests and Daily Guests.

Hours: The District Amenity Facilities and Designated Parking Areas are open and available for use by Patrons ("Open") during normal operating hours to be established and posted by the District. At all other times the District Amenity Facilities and Designated Parking Areas, including without limitation, the Creekside building and pool, the Village Center building pool, are closed and unavailable for use by Patrons ("Closed"). An Amenity Facility which is secured by a gate or fence shall be Closed when the gate or fence is in a closed position and secured by a lock or similar device. An Amenity Facility which is not secured by a gate or fence (including, without limitation, basketball courts and the Wild Oaks dog park) are Closed from thirty (30) minutes after sunset until sunrise. An Amenity Facility may also be Closed when it is in need of repair or maintenance work, which takes precedence over the use of the Amenity Facility or other scheduled activities. It is a violation of these Rules to use an Amenity Facility or Designated Parking Area when it is Closed. Patrons violating these Rules may be subject to suspension or termination of Amenity Privileges as set forth below (see section entitled "Restriction or Suspension of District Privileges").

Parking: Patrons must comply with the District's parking policies as set forth in paragraph (5) of the General Facility Provisions, above.

Emergencies: After contacting 911 if required, all emergencies and injuries must be reported to the Amenity Manager (386) 447-0192 or Operations Manager (386) 447-1888 and to the office of the District Manager (877) 276-0889.

District Equipment: All equipment owned by the District and available for use by Patrons, House Guests and Daily Guests must be signed out at the Amenity Manager's office, and the Amenity Manager shall retain that Patron's ID card as security for the return of the equipment. The Patron who signs out the equipment is responsible for its use and return as signed out. Should the equipment be returned damaged, missing pieces or in worse condition than when it was signed out, that Patron, House Guests and Daily Guests will be responsible to the District for any cost associated with repair or replacement of the equipment.

Alcoholic Beverage Policy: All alcoholic beverages consumed at the Village Center must be furnished by the Village Center. Alcoholic beverages may be sold, served, and consumed on the premises in accordance with state and local laws.

Please note that the Amenity Facilities are unattended facilities. Persons using the Amenity Facilities do so at their own risk. Amenity Manager's staff members are not present to provide personal training, exercise consultation or athletic instruction, unless otherwise noted, to Patrons, House Guests and Daily Guests. Persons interested in using the Amenity Facilities are encouraged to consult with a physician prior to commencing a fitness program.

GENERAL SWIMMING POOL RULES

NO LIFEGUARD ON DUTY – SWIM AT YOUR OWN RISK

- (1) All Patrons, House Guests and Daily Guests must present their ID Cards or guest passes when requested by staff. At any given time, a Property Owner may accompany up to four (4) Daily Guests to the swimming pool.
- (2) Children under thirteen (13) years of age must be accompanied at all times by a parent or adult Patron during usage of the pool facility.
- (3) No diving, jumping, pushing, running or other horseplay is allowed in the pool or on the pool deck area.
- (4) Hanging on the lane lines, interfering with the lap-swimming lane, and diving are prohibited.
- (5) Radios, tape players, CD players, MP3 players, televisions or other electronic devices are not permitted unless they are personal units equipped with headphones.
- (6) Swimming is permitted only during designated hours as posted at the pool, and such hours are subject to change at the discretion of the Amenity Manager. Swimming after dusk is prohibited by the Florida Department of Health. Patrons, House Guests and Daily Guests swim at their own risk and must adhere to swimming pool rules at all times.
- (7) Showers are required before entering the pool.
- (8) Alcohol and food not purchased at the Amenity Facilities are prohibited poolside. Glass containers are prohibited.
- (9) Children under three (3) years of age, and those who are not reliably toilet trained, must wear rubber lined swim diapers, as well as a swimsuit over the swim diaper, to reduce the health risks associated with human waste in the swimming pool/deck area.
- (10) Play equipment, such as floats, rafts, snorkels, dive sticks, and flotation devices must meet with staff approval prior to use. The facility reserves the right to discontinue usage of such play equipment during times of peak or scheduled activity at the pool, or if the equipment causes a safety concern.
- (11) Swimming pool hours will be posted. Pool availability may be limited or rotated in order to facilitate maintenance of the facility. Depending upon usage, the pool may be closed for various periods of time to facilitate maintenance and to maintain health code regulations.
- (12) Pets (except Service Animals complying with Fla. Stat. §413.08(1)(d))), bicycles, skateboards, roller blades, scooters, golf carts, hoverboards and the like are not permitted

- on the pool deck area inside any Amenity Center gates at any time. The term "bicycle" shall include electric bicycles, motorized scooters and any similar powered locomotion device. (See "General Facilities Provisions" No. (4).)
- (13) The Amenity Manager reserves the right to authorize all programs and activities (including the number of participants, equipment and supplies usage, etc.) conducted at the pool, including swim lessons and aquatic/recreational programs.
- (14) Any person swimming during non-posted swimming hours may be suspended from using the facility.
- (15) Proper swim attire (no cutoffs) must be worn in the pool.
- (16) No chewing gum is permitted in the pool or on the pool deck area.
- (17) For the safety and hygiene of others, the changing of diapers or clothes is not allowed poolside.
- (18) No one shall pollute the pool. Anyone who pollutes the pool is liable for any costs incurred in treating and reopening the pool.
- (19) Radio controlled vehicles, air and/or water craft and drones are not allowed in the pool area.
- (20) Pool entrances must be kept clear at all times.
- (21) No swinging on ladders, fences, or railings is allowed.
- (22) Pool furniture is not to be removed from the pool area.
- (23) Loud, profane, or abusive language is absolutely prohibited.
- (24) No physical or verbal abuse will be tolerated.
- (25) Tobacco products are not allowed in the pool/spa area.
- (26) Illegal drugs are not permitted.
- (27) The District is not responsible for lost or stolen items.
- (28) Chemicals used in the pool/spa may affect certain hair or fabric colors. The District is not responsible for these effects.
- (29) Lane markers will be in place for lap swimmers from 7:30 a.m. until 9:30 a.m. Monday through Friday at the Village Center pool.

- (30) The Village Center pool, spa and deck area may not be rented at any time; however, access may be limited at certain times for various District functions, as approved by the Board. In such situations, the Creekside pool facility will remain open to Patrons, House Guests and Daily Guests.
- (31) Chair lifts or other ADA-compliant devices are restricted for the use of persons requiring such devices. Chair lifts are designed so that, according to applicable regulations, they may be used by persons with disabilities without the assistance of another person. Amenity staff members are available to provide instruction or answer questions about the use of the chair life but are not allowed to physically assist the Patron in getting in and out of the chair lift or in and out of the water. If a person using the chair lift requires the physical assistance of another person in using the chair lift, the person must make separate arrangements to bring such other person along.
- (32) Washing or soaking bathing suits or articles of clothing in the hand sinks is strictly prohibited.
- (33) Personal grooming of any kind is prohibited in pools.

SPA RULES

NO LIFEGUARD ON DUTY -- USE AT YOUR OWN RISK

- (1) All previous safety issues under pool rules apply.
- (2) No one less than thirteen (13) years of age allowed in spa.
- (3) Maximum capacity: Eight (8) people.
- (4) No food or drinks are allowed to be consumed while in the pool/spa.
- (5) Chair lifts or other ADA-compliant devices are restricted for the use of persons requiring such devices. Chair lifts are designed so that, according to applicable regulations, they may be used by persons with disabilities without the assistance of another person. Amenity staff members are available to provide instruction or answer questions about the use of the chair life but are not allowed to physically assist the Patron in getting in and out of the chair lift or in and out of the water. If a person using the chair lift requires the physical assistance of another person in using the chair lift, the person must make separate arrangements to bring such other person along.
- (6) Personal grooming of any kind is prohibited in the spas.

SWIMMING POOL: THUNDERSTORM POLICY

The Amenity Manager will control whether swimming is permitted in inclement weather, and the pool facility may be closed or opened at their discretion.

SWIMMING POOL: FECAL ACCIDENT POLICY

- (1) If contamination occurs, the pool will be closed for twelve (12) hours so that remedial measures may be taken to ensure safe swimming conditions.
- (2) Parents should take their children to the restroom before entering the pool.
- (3) Children under three (3) years of age, and those who are not reliably toilet trained, must wear rubber lined swim diapers and a swimsuit over the swim diaper.

FITNESS CENTER POLICIES

Eligible Users: Patrons, House Guests and Daily Guests eighteen (18) years of age and older are permitted to use the District fitness centers during designated operating hours. No children under the age of eighteen (18) are allowed in the District fitness centers.

Eligible Youth Users: Children between the ages of fifteen (15) and eighteen (18) years of age shall be permitted to use the District fitness centers in strict compliance with the following requirements:

- (1) The child must be accompanied at all times and supervised by a parent, or other responsible adult 21 years of age or older who has been identified in a written permission form executed by the parent of the child. The parent or responsible adult must be present continuously while the child is using the fitness center.
- (2) The child and his parent or legal guardian shall sign a release form acceptable to the District: (a) holding the District harmless from injury or other harm as a result of the child's use of the fitness center; (b) acknowledging the requirements of this rule; (c) certifying that the child has had a physical exam within a year that released him for participation in athletics, and (d) taking full responsibility for the actions and safety of the child.

Food and Beverage: Food (including chewing gum) is not permitted within the District fitness centers. Beverages, however, are permitted in the District fitness centers if contained in non-breakable containers with screw top or sealed lids. Alcoholic beverages are not permitted. Smoking is not permitted in the District fitness centers.

- (1) Appropriate attire and footwear (covering the entire foot) must be worn at all times in the District fitness centers. Appropriate attire includes t-shirts, tank tops, shorts, leotards, and/or sweat suits (no swimsuits).
- (2) Each individual is responsible for wiping off fitness equipment after use.

- (3) Use of personal trainers is permitted in the District fitness centers per approval of the Amenity Manager.
- (4) Hand chalk is not permitted to be used in the District fitness centers.
- (5) Radios, tape players, CD players and other electronic devices are not permitted unless they are personal units equipped with headphones.
- (6) No bags, gear, or jackets are permitted on the floor of the District Fitness Centers or on the fitness equipment. Lockers are available on a daily basis in the bath houses for storage of personal items.
- (7) Weights or other fitness equipment may not be removed from the District fitness centers.
- (8) Please limit use of cardiovascular equipment to thirty (30) minutes and step aside between multiple sets on weight equipment if other persons are waiting.
- (9) Please be respectful of others. Allow other Patrons, House Guests and Daily Guests to also use equipment, especially the cardiovascular equipment.
- (10) Please replace weights to their proper location after use.
- (11) Free weights are not to be dropped and should be placed only on the floor or on equipment made specifically for storage of the weights.
- (12) Any fitness program operated, established and run by the Amenity Manager may have priority over other users of the District fitness centers.
- (13) The Fitness Center is not intended to be a body-building gym but an exercise facility for Grand Haven Patrons.

EQUIPMENT CHECK-OUT AND LOCKER POLICY

In order to check-out any available athletic equipment owned by the district (i.e. basketballs, tennis racquets, etc.) or temporarily reserve a bath-house locker for personal use, all Property Owners, Registered Renters and Non-Resident Amenity Members must tender their Grand Haven Photo ID card at the Village Center office at the time of check-out. In lieu of a Grand Haven Photo ID card, all other Patrons, other than a Property Owner, Registered Renter or Non-Resident Amenity member, who wish to check-out equipment or reserve a locker must tender a state identification card (i.e. driver's license), and that Patron must be properly identified and registered at the Village Center office by their accompanying Property Owner, Registered Renter or Non-Resident Amenity Member. Upon return of the checked-out equipment or locker key, the Photo ID card or state identification card, as applicable, shall be returned to the Patron. Any Patron signing out any equipment is solely responsible for damaged or missing items.

GRAND HAVEN RECREATION FACILITY RESERVATION POLICY

- Staff will take reservations up to one (1) day in advance for the following amenities: tennis, volleyball, basketball, bocce, pickleball, and croquet. Reservations are on a first come, first served basis and can be made either one (1) day prior in person at the Village Center or via telephone, after in-person period has expired up to actual play time by calling the **Reservation Line at (386) 447-0192.** Staff will not accept voice messages left with the Village Center Office as a reservation. You must speak to a staff member either on the phone or in person to confirm your reservation. Reservations may also be made on the amenity website (grandhavenamenity.com).
- The first and last names of all participants who will be utilizing the reserved facility must accompany the reservation.
- A Patron may only reserve one (1) court or playing field at any one scheduled time.
- Reservations will be accepted by staff during specific times posted at the Village Center Office and are on a first come, first served basis. Times scheduled for reservations acceptance are subject to change based on recommendation by the Amenity Center Manager with approval by the Operations Manager or District Manager.
- Reservations are available for up to 1.5 hour increments for all facilities listed in the reservation policy.
- Please call The Village Center Office if you cannot make your scheduled reservation so we can re-assign the reservation time slot.
- Late arrivals or no shows: we will hold your reservation for 15 minutes past your scheduled start time before re-assigning the reservation time slot.
- At the discretion of the Amenity Director, and the approval of the Operations Manager and the GHCDD Board of Supervisors, certain reservation play day/times may be block-scheduled on a recurring basis to accommodate organized play groups of GH residents. These policies are subject to change at any time pursuant to action by the Board of Supervisors at a duly noticed CDD Board Meeting.

TENNIS AND PICKLEBALL FACILITY POLICIES

When not subject to a reservation, the courts are available on a first come, first served basis. It is recommended that Patrons desiring to use the courts check with the staff to verify availability. Use of a court is limited to one and a half (1.5) hours when others are waiting, unless the court is used pursuant to a reservation discussed above. If no one is waiting, play may continue.

As a courtesy to other patrons, we ask that all players please recognize and abide by these rules and guidelines. Remember, not only are these lifetime sports, it is also a game of sportsmanship, proper etiquette and fair play.

- (1) Equipment, if available, may be checked-out from the Village Center office in accordance with the Equipment Check-Out and Locker Policy set forth herein.
- (2) Proper etiquette shall be adhered to at all times. The use of profanity or disruptive behavior is prohibited.
- (3) Proper shoes and attire, as determined by the Amenity Manager, are required at all times while on the courts. Shirts must be worn at all times.
- (4) Courts are for Patrons, House Guests and Daily Guests only. Patrons may invite House Guests and Daily Guests for play, but shall accompany their House Guests and Daily Guests and register them properly. The limit is three (3) House Guests and Daily Guests to a single court.
- (5) No jumping over nets.
- (6) Players must clean up after play. This includes "dead" balls, Styrofoam cups, plastic bottles, etc. The goal is to show common courtesy by leaving the court ready for play for Patrons who follow you.
- (7) Court hazards or damages, such as popped line nails, need to be reported to the Amenity Manager for repair.
- (8) Residents using these facilities must supply their own equipment (rackets, balls, etc.).
- (9) The courts are for the play of tennis and pickleball only. Pets, roller blades, bikes, skates, skateboards, scooters, hoverboards and the like are prohibited on the courts.
- (10) Beverages are permitted at the these facilities if they are contained in non-breakable containers with screw top or sealed lids. No food or glass containers are permitted on the tennis courts.
- (11) No chairs, other than those provided by the District, are permitted on the courts.
- (12) Lights at the these facilities must be turned off after use.
- (13) Children under the age of thirteen (13) are not allowed to use the these facilities unless accompanied by an adult Patron.
- (14) The courts may be reserved by the District for District-sponsored events or functions.
- (15) If you find it necessary to "bump" other players when it is your turn to play:
 - a) Never attempt to enter someone else's court before your reservation time.
 - b) Never enter the court or distract players while others are in the middle of a point or game.

- c) Wait outside the entrance gate and politely inform the players that you have a reservation time.
- d) Allow players to finish out one more point, and then begin the player changeover for the court.
- e) If you are bumped from a court and wish to continue play, please notify the Village Center office staff and they will do their best to get you on the next available court.
- (16) The amenity management company has the exclusive right to select and contract with one or more qualified tennis professionals to offer tennis lessons, at a separate fee, to residents and guests when accompanied by a resident. No other professional for-profit tennis instruction will be allowed on District courts.

VOLLEYBALL COURT POLICIES

- (1) Volleyball equipment, if available, may be checked-out from the Village Center office in accordance with the Equipment Check-Out and Locker Policy set forth herein.
- (2) Proper volleyball etiquette shall be adhered to at all times. The use of profanity or disruptive behavior is prohibited.
- (3) Proper volleyball or athletic shoes and attire are required at all times while on the courts. Shirts must be worn. No black soled shoes allowed.
- (4) The volleyball facility is for the play of volleyball only. Pets, roller blades, bikes, skates, skateboards, scooters, hoverboards and the like are prohibited from use at the facility.
- (5) Beverages are permitted at the volleyball facility if they are contained in non-breakable containers with screw top or sealed lids.
- (6) No chairs, other than those provided by the District, are permitted on the volleyball courts.
- (7) Children under the age of thirteen (13) are not allowed to use the volleyball facility unless accompanied by an adult Patron.
- (8) Please clean up the court after use.
- (9) The volleyball courts may be reserved by the District for District-sponsored events or functions.

BASKETBALL FACILITY POLICIES

(1) Basketball equipment, if available, may be checked-out from the Village Center office in accordance with the Equipment Check-Out and Locker Policy set forth herein.

- (2) Proper basketball etiquette shall be adhered to at all times. The use of profanity or disruptive behavior is prohibited.
- (3) Proper basketball or athletic shoes and attire are required at all times while on the courts. Shirts must be worn. No black soled shoes allowed.
- (4) The basketball facility is for the play of basketball only. Pets, roller blades, bikes, skates, skateboards, scooters, hoverboards and the like are prohibited from use at the facility.
- (5) Beverages are permitted at the basketball facility if they are contained in non-breakable containers with screw top or sealed lids.
- (6) No chairs, other than those provided by the District, are permitted on the basketball courts.
- (7) Children under the age of thirteen (13) are not allowed to use the basketball facility unless accompanied by an adult Patron.
- (8) Please clean up court after use.
- (9) The basketball courts may be reserved by the District for District-sponsored events or functions.

DISTRICT PLAYGROUND/TOT LOT POLICIES

- (1) Children under the age of eight (8) must be accompanied by an adult Patron.
- (2) No roughhousing on the playground.
- (3) Persons using the playground must clean up all food, beverages and miscellaneous trash brought to the playground/soccer field. Glass containers are prohibited.
- (4) Use of the playground may be limited from time to time due to a sponsored event, which must be approved in advance by the District Manager.
- (5) The use of profanity or disruptive behavior is absolutely prohibited.
- (6) Patrons, House Guests and Daily Guests who use the playgrounds do so at their own risk.
- (7) The playgrounds may not be reserved or rented by Patrons; however, they may be reserved by the District for District-sponsored events or functions.

BOCCE POLICIES

(1) Bocce equipment, if available, may be checked-out from the Village Center office in accordance with the Equipment Check-Out and Locker Policy set forth herein.

- (2) Horseplay is not permitted.
- (3) Appropriate dress is required on the court. This includes no bare feet.
- (4) Bocce balls should not be tossed or thrown outside of the court.
- (5) Players on the opposite end of the playing or throwers end should stand outside of the court walls. Sitting on the walls is permissible provided one's legs are on the outside of the walls. Please report any loose boards, protruding nails, etc., to the staff.
- (6) Children under thirteen (13) years of age must be supervised by an adult Patron. Supervising adult Patrons must understand the rules of the game.
- (7) Please brush the playing surface at conclusion of play.
- (8) The bocce courts may be reserved by the District for District-sponsored events.

POLICIES FOR CREEKSIDE CROQUET FACILITIES

- (1) Croquet equipment, when available, is located in courtside boxes.
- (2) Appropriate dress and shoes are required on the court. This includes no bare feet.
- (3) Balls and mallets are not to be thrown. Participants waiting their turn to hit should stand off the croquet lawn.
- (4) Children under thirteen (13) years of age who play must be supervised by an adult Patron who knows the rules and regulations of croquet.
- (5) The croquet courts are intended for croquet only and should not be used for any other activity.

POLICIES RELATED TO THE WATERSIDE PARKWAY SIDEWALKS/ <u>ESPLANADE</u>

(1) The sidewalks along Waterside Parkway (the "Walkway") and the Esplanade are designated as Amenity Facilities for pedestrian walking activities. A person propelling a bicycle upon and along a sidewalk, path, Esplanade or across a roadway upon and along a crosswalk, shall yield the right-of-way to any pedestrian and shall give an audible signal before overtaking and passing such pedestrian and otherwise complies with Fla. Stat. §316.2065 and other applicable regulations.

- (2) No electric bicycle or motorized scooter shall be used on the Walkway except that an electric bicycle may be used if the motor is in the "off" position and the electric bicycle is being operated solely through pedal power or when the motor is on and a Pedal Assist System is operating in a manner to simulate Pedal Power.
- (3) In any location where interaction occurs between pedestrians and bicycles, all parties are expected to act in a safe and cooperative manner that facilitates the safety and clear passage rights of both pedestrians and riders.

VILLAGE CENTER CAFÉ POLICIES

The Village Center Café is available for use during posted hours of operation. Proper attire must be worn at all times when in the café or when seated on its patio; shoes and shirts are required to receive service. All Patrons, House Guests and Daily Guests are also required to adhere to any posted policy regarding the café that has been approved by the Board of Supervisors.

FISHING PIERS FACILITY POLICIES

The District owns piers which are suitable for fishing and related activities. They are the Front Street Center Park Fishing Pier, the Golf Club Fishing Pier and the Marlin Drive Fishing Pier and also owns two walking bridges in Wild Oaks, the Ditch 10 Walking Bridge and the Tract H Walking Bridge. The Piers and Walking Bridges are collectively referred to as the "Fishing Piers" and are subject to the following policies.

- (1) The Fishing Piers are available for use by Patrons, House Guests and Daily Guests on a first come first served basis.
- (2) All Patrons, House Guests and Daily Guests are required to adhere to the "**Fishing Policy**" section contained herein for those piers that are located on the lake/stormwater facilities.
- (3) Patrons, House Guests and Daily Guests are required to adhere to all state and local laws regarding fishing.
- (4) Patrons House Guests and Daily Guests are required to obtain and possess any and all required fishing licenses and/or permits as may be required by applicable law(s).
- (5) Patrons, House Guests and Daily Guests are required to remove and clean any fishing related debris. Please respect others and District property by cleaning up after yourself when using the Fishing Piers.
- (6) Children under the age of thirteen (13) shall not use the Fishing Piers unless accompanied by an adult Patron.

(7) Due to required Florida Inland Navigation District deckboard spacing, proper footwear is required.

DOG PARK POLICIES

- (1) The District is not responsible for injuries to dogs, their owners/handlers, or others that use the Dog Park. This area is for dogs and their handlers/owners only.
- (2) Aggressive dogs are strictly forbidden within the fenced dog park. Violators will face permanent suspension from the dog park.
- (3) Dog owners/handlers must respect the rights of others to use this area by maintaining control of their pets at all times.
- (4) Dogs must be on leash and under control by their owners/handlers at all times outside of the fence Dog Park.
- (5) Children under the age of 6 are prohibited from entering the fenced dog park area. An adult, who is accountable for their behavior and well-being, must accompany children between the ages of seven (7) and twelve (12).
- (6) Owners/handlers must immediately clean up after their dog(s) and properly dispose of the waste.
- (7) No smoking or food within fenced area (human or dog).
- (8) Owners/handlers must remain inside, with leash, with view and voice control of their dog(s) at all times.
- (9) Limit of two dogs per adult.
- (10) Dog Park gates must be closed immediately after entering or exiting the facility.
- (11) All dogs must be healthy, vaccinated, and collared with identification.
- (12) Dogs in heat and puppies under four months of age are prohibited.
- (13) Excessive barking is prohibited. Dogs barking excessively must be removed.
- (14) Owners/handlers must stop their dogs from digging and immediately fill any holes dug.
- (15) Only flying disc and tennis ball type toys are permitted within fenced area.

GRAND HAVEN ROOM AT THE VILLAGE CENTER: RENTAL POLICIES

Property Owners, Registered Renters and Non-Resident Amenity Members may reserve the Grand Haven Room through the Amenity Manager's office for various meetings, classes, events, etc. for a maximum of five (5) hours per event. The five (5)-hour limitation can only be exceeded upon specific authorization from the Board. Reservation of the Grand Haven Room is on a first come, first served basis and is subject to approval by the Amenity Manager. A refundable deposit is required and will be returned after the function is complete provided there is no evidence of damage to the facility.

All food and beverages, including alcohol, used in the Grand Haven Room must be purchased through the Village Center Café (with the exception of cakes needed for special events, such as weddings, birthdays, etc.).

Alcoholic beverage sales and service are regulated by the State of Florida. Therefore, it is District policy that no alcohol of any kind is to be brought into, or taken away from, the facility.

A cleanup fee is generally required for all functions. Please contact the Village Center to make the proper arrangements regarding availability and various other service fees.

No open burning or campfires are allowed at the facility.

Below are the policies and guidelines set forth and agreed upon by the Board and Amenity Manager regarding events in the Grand Haven Room:

Policies

- (1) Applicant must be a Property Owner, Registered Renter or Non-Resident Amenity Member
- (2) Applicants may reserve the Grand Haven Room only, as the patio and pool may not be reserved for private use.
- (3) Facilities will be reserved on a first-come, first-served basis.
- (4) Applicant may reserve the Grand Haven Room for up to five (5) hours only; unless they request and receive prior approval from the Board of Supervisors.
- (5) All applicants will be required to fill out and sign the District Facility Use Application Agreement at the Village Center office.

Schedule of Fees/Deposits

(1) A non-refundable room rental fee for the Grand Haven Room will be charged as follows: \$50.00 for up to 25 guests, and \$100.00 for 26 guests or more. A final guarantee (number) of Guests is to be conveyed to the Amenity Facilities' events planner no later than five (5)

days before the date of the scheduled event. In absence of a final guarantee, the number indicated on the original agreement will be considered correct. A check shall be made out to the "Grand Haven Community Development District" and submitted to the Village Center Office.

- (2) A refundable security deposit of \$150.00 shall be charged to the persons making the reservation and shall be submitted to the Village Center Office in the form of a separate check (which shall be made payable to the "Grand Haven Community Development District").
- (3) A staff and/or administrative charge for services provided by the Amenity Manager, if applicable, will be added to include any necessary fees (i.e., setup, breakdown, kitchen use, additional after hour facilitators, etc.) and will be specified in the reservation documents provided by the Amenity Manager; these additional charges shall be payable to the Amenity Manager and are not fees of the District.
- (4) The Board of Supervisors has the right to waive room rental fees and usage limits that do not exceed the fire code for private rentals, events, or activities they have reviewed on a case by case basis at the request of the Amenity Center Manager, District Manager or any Patron.
- (5) The fees provided for herein may be increased by the Board at a regular public meeting in an amount not to exceed fifteen (15) percent during any given year without the need to amend these rules.

INDEMNIFICATION

Each organization, group or individual reserving the use of an Amenity Facility (or any part thereof) agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the District, the owners of the Amenity Facility and the owner's officers, agents and employees from any and all liability, claims, actions, suits or demands by any person, corporation or other entity, for injuries, death, property damage of any nature, arising out of, or in connection with, the use of the District lands, premises and/or Amenity Facilities, including litigation or any appellate proceeding with respect thereto. Nothing herein shall constitute or be construed as a waiver of the District's sovereign immunity granted pursuant to Section 768.28, Florida Statutes.

CREEKSIDE ATHLETIC CLUB: RENTAL POLICIES

Property Owners, Registered Renters and Non-Resident Amenity Members may reserve, for a rental fee, the entire fenced-in Pool and Tiki Bar area of the Creekside Athletic Club for private events by contacting the Amenity Manager's office. Reservations will be on a first come, first serve basis and are subject to approval by the Amenity Manager. This area is available for rental on four (4) occasions per month during regular hours of operation and for an unlimited number of occasions when the function is held after the normal hours of operation for the facility; but in no event shall the areas be available for use beyond 10:00 p.m. The Pool and Tiki Bar area may not be rented on two (2) consecutive weekend days in a row (Friday, Saturday, and Sunday).

Reservations may not be made more than three (3) months prior to the event. Please note that the facility is unavailable for December holiday parties and private events on the following holidays*:

Easter Sunday	Memorial Day	Christmas Day
New Year's Eve	New Year's Day	Christmas Eve
Labor Day	Thanksgiving	4th of July

^{*}This policy may be amended at the discretion of the Amenity Manager on a case by case basis. Please understand that an additional staffing charge may apply for these holiday dates and times.

Available Facilities

The entire Pool and Tiki Bar area of Creekside Athletic Club is available for rental for up to five (5) total hours (including set-up and post-event cleanup); unless they have requested and received prior approval from the Board of Supervisors. The Pool and Tiki Bar may only be rented as one combined area and will not be rented as separate areas. The charge for rental of the Pool and Tiki Bar area is Three Hundred Dollars (\$300.00). The number of Patrons and Guests will be limited to the maximum capacity allowed by state laws, ordinances, rules or regulations.

The Creekside offices, fitness center, and other athletic facilities are not available for private rental and shall remain open to other Patrons, House Guests and Daily Guests during normal operating hours. The persons renting the Pool and Tiki Bar area of Creekside shall be responsible for any and all damage and expenses arising from the event.

The fees provided for herein may be increased by the Board at a regular public meeting in an amount not to exceed fifteen (15) percent during any given year without the need to amend these rules.

Reservation Procedures

Property Owners, Registered Renters and Non-Resident Amenity Members interested in reserving this area must submit to the Amenity Manager's office a completed and signed Facility Use Application. At the time of approval, two (2) checks or money orders (no cash) made out to "Grand Haven Community Development District" shall be submitted to the Amenity Manager in order to reserve the area. One check shall be for the amount of the room rental fee and the other check shall be for a deposit in the amount of Two Hundred Dollars (\$200.00).

An additional deposit of Three Hundred Dollars (\$300.00) shall be required for all approved events serving alcoholic beverages. The Amenity Manager will review the Facility Use Applications on a case-by-case basis and has the authority to reasonably deny a request. Denial of a request may be appealed to the District's Board of Supervisors for consideration.

The fees provided for herein may be increased by the Board at a regular public meeting in an amount not to exceed fifteen (15) percent during any given year without the need to amend these rules.

Staffing

Property Owners, Registered Renters and Non-Resident Amenity Members holding a private event in the Pool and Tiki Bar Area are required to pay for an additional staff person for such event, unless the private event is being held during Creekside Athletic Club's normal operating hours and sufficient staff is already present.

Deposit

As stated above, a deposit in the amount of Two Hundred Dollars (\$200.00) is required by the time the reservation is approved (not including additional alcohol deposits, if applicable). To receive a full refund of the deposit, the following must be completed:

- 1. Ensure that all garbage is removed and placed in the dumpster.
- 2. Remove all displays, favors or remnants of the event.
- 3. Restore the furniture and other items to their original position.
- 4. Wipe off counters, table tops and sink area.
- 5. Ensure that no damage has occurred to the Creekside Athletic Club and its property.

If additional cleaning is required, the Patron reserving the room will be liable for any expenses incurred by the District to hire an outside cleaning contractor. In light of the foregoing, Patrons may opt to pay for the actual cost of cleaning by a professional cleaning service hired by the District. The Amenity Manager shall determine the amount of deposit to be returned, if any.

General Policies

- (1) Property Owners, Registered Renters and Non-Resident Amenity Members are responsible for ensuring that their House Guests and Daily Guests adhere to the policies set forth herein.
- (2) The Pool and Tiki Bar area may be rented in addition to the posted regular hours of operation of the facility; such hours are subject to change. Please see the Amenity Manager for details relating to additional staffing cost, staffing availability and facility availability. Please note that all polices of the Amenity Facilities remain in force for these special circumstances.
- (3) The volume of live or recorded music must not violate applicable City of Palm Coast noise ordinances.
- (4) The Pool and Tiki Bar Area will close at 10:00 p.m. when it is rented outside of normal hours of operation.

- (5) No glass, breakable items or alcohol are permitted in or around the pool deck area.
- (6) Additional Event Liability Insurance coverage in the amount of One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000) will be required for all events that are approved to serve alcoholic beverages. This policy regarding insurance coverage also pertains to certain events the District determines should require additional Event Liability coverage on a case by case basis (to be reviewed by the District Manager or the Board of Supervisors). The District shall be named as an additional insured party on any such policies, and a certificate of insurance illustrating the appropriate coverage amount and parties is to be provided to the Amenity Manager prior to the event.
- (7) When the facility is rented or reserved for a private function, food and non-alcoholic beverages shall only be provided by a licensed caterer or a restaurant service.
- (8) Alcoholic beverage service, if approved, shall only be obtained through a service licensed to serve alcoholic beverages. Such service will be required to provide to the Amenity Manager a certificate of insurance, naming the District as an additional insured party.
- (9) Patrons are not allowed to bring or use grills or smokers at Creekside Athletic Club. Patrons may hire an insured caterer to provide this service. The location of any grill or smoker will be at the discretion of the Amenity Manager. Such catering service will be required to provide to the Amenity Manager a certificate of insurance, naming the District as an additional insured party.
- (10) The Board of Supervisors has the right to waive rental fees and usage limits that do not exceed the fire code for private rentals, events, or activities they have reviewed on a case by case basis at the request of the Amenity Center Manager, District Manager or any Patron.

Indemnification

Each organization, group or individual reserving the use of a Amenity Facility (or any part thereof) agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the District, the owners of the Amenity Facility and the owner's officers, agents and employees from any and all liability, claims, actions, suits or demands by any person, corporation or other entity, for injuries, death, property damage of any nature, arising out of, or in connection with, the use of the District lands, premises and/or Amenity Facilities, including litigation or any appellate proceeding with respect thereto. Nothing herein shall constitute or be construed as a waiver of the District's sovereign immunity granted pursuant to Section 768.28, Florida Statutes.

COMMUNITY GAZEBO POLICIES

Reservation and Parking

Property Owners, Registered Renters and Non-Resident Amenity Members may reserve either of the two Community Gazebos located at Front Street Center Park* and at the Golf Course

Clubhouse Pier** for private events by contacting the Operations Manager's office (386) 447-1888. Reservations will be on a first come, first serve basis and are subject to approval by the Operations Manager or District Manager. Property Owners, Registered Renters and Non-Resident Amenity Members interested in reserving these areas must submit to the Operations Manager's office a complete and signed CDD Gazebo Facility Use Application, a copy of which may be obtained from the Operations Manager. The Gazebos are available from dawn to dusk each day.

*The Front Street Center Park has no adjacent parking facility. Residents and guests are encouraged to leave vehicles in the District parking lot at the Golf Clubhouse on Riverfront Drive and arrange transportation to and from this lot. Please note that a Palm Coast City Ordinance prohibits parking on streets 24 hours a day, 7 days a week, within City limits (including the streets within Grand Haven) and the Flagler County Sheriff has the authority to enforce this ordinance within the District

General Policies

- (1) The Property Owners, Registered Renters and Non-Resident Amenity Members utilizing the Gazebo shall be responsible for thoroughly cleaning the Gazebo and its surrounding area subsequent to their use so that it is in as good a condition as existed prior to their use. Should the Property Owners, Registered Renters or Non-Resident Amenity Members fail to perform such adequate cleaning, the District shall have the option of cleaning, or causing to be cleaned, the Gazebo and the surrounding area and billing said Property Owners, Registered Renters or Non-Resident Amenity Members any fees or charges incurred relating to such cleaning.
- (2) Property Owners, Registered Renters and Non-Resident Amenity Members utilizing the Gazebo are responsible for ensuring that their House Guests and Daily Guests in attendance (if any) adhere to the policies set forth herein.
- (3) The volume of live or recorded music played at the Gazebo must not violate applicable City of Palm Coast noise ordinances.
- (4) Due to required deckboard spacing, proper footwear is required.

Indemnification

Each organization, group or individual reserving the use of CDD facilities agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the Grand Haven Community Development District ("District) and the amenity management firm, and the respective officers, agents and employees of each, from any and all liability, claims, actions, suits or demands by and person, corporation or other entity, for injuries, death, property damage of any nature, arising out of or in connection with, the use of the district lands, premises and/or facilities, including litigation or any appellate proceeding with respect thereto. Nothing herein shall constitute or be construed as a waiver of the District's sovereign immunity granted pursuant to Section 768.28, Florida Statues.

The District and its agent, employees and officers shall not be liable for, and the Property Owners, Registered Renters and Non-Resident Amenity Members user shall release all claims for injury or damage to or loss of personal property or to the person, sustained by the user or any person claiming through the user resulting from any fire, accident, occurrence, theft or condition in or upon the District's lands, premises and/or facilities.

FISHING POLICY

Patrons, Registered Renters, persons who have paid and are current in payment of the Annual Use Fee or House Guests and Daily Guests who have registered and paid the applicable Daily Fee required by these Rules, may fish from certain lake/retention pond areas during daylight hours within the Grand Haven Community Development District. Persons authorized to fish in the lake/retention ponds must possess a Smart Amenity Access Card (SAAC) on their person or a current Amenity Use Pass as provided through the Village Center Amenity Office. The SAAC may be scanned by District staff to verify person's current authorized use of the amenity.

Access to these bodies of water shall only be through the proper access points, and no persons shall fish in the area between the lake/retention pond and a private residence (the "Restricted Area") except for persons residing in that private residence or invitees of persons residing in that private residence who otherwise have rights to use the Amenity Facilities. The District shall have the authority to post "No Trespassing" signs on portions of the pond banks where fishing would violate the foregoing rule. Whether such a sign is placed or not, persons who violate this rule by fishing in a Restricted Area, or by gaining access to any pond through a Restricted Area, are guilty of trespassing and are subject to legal action. No persons other than those listed in this paragraph are entitled to fish in the lake/retention ponds under any circumstances. No watercrafts of any kind are allowed in these bodies of water. Any violation of this policy will be reported to the local authorities and may subject the offender to use of the trespass remedies provided for in these rules.

Swimming is also prohibited in any of the lake/retention areas. Please use the pools at the Amenity Facilities for swimming. The District has a "CATCH AND RELEASE" policy for all fish caught in the lake/retention areas. You <u>must</u> return all fish caught to the same body of water in which they were caught. These bodies of waters are only intended for catch and release, as they are mostly retention ponds and manmade lakes. The purpose of these bodies of water is to help facilitate the District's natural water system for runoff and overflow. The catch and release policy does not apply to the Fishing Piers located on saltwater bodies.

Persons violating the Fishing Policy may be subject to restrictions or suspension from further fishing on the lake/retention ponds in the manner set forth in the section entitled "Expulsion from Premises; Suspension and Termination of Privileges."

TRASH TO TREASURES COMMUNITY YARD SALE

The Amenity Director is authorized to hold a Community Wide "Trash to Treasures" Sale (Garage Sale) on District common property no more than twice per year. The sale cannot be advertised outside Grand Haven and is intended only for Grand Haven Residents.

EXPULSION FROM PREMISES; SUSPENSION AND TERMINATION OF PRIVILEGES

Relating to the Health, Safety and Welfare of the Patrons and Damage to Amenity Facilities:

Notwithstanding anything contained herein, the Amenity Facilities Staff may, at any time, remove any Patron, House Guests and Daily Guests from the premises and/or restrict or suspend any Patron's, House Guest's and Daily Guest's privileges to use any or all of the Amenity Facilities (the procedures for which are outlined below), when such action is necessary to:

- 1. Protect the health, safety and welfare of other Patrons, House Guests and Daily Guests.
- 2. Protect the health, safety and welfare of District Employees, District Contractors and Amenity Facilities Staff.
- 3. Protect the Amenity Facilities from damage.
- 4. Protect the District's Food & Beverage Operator's ability to comply with all local, state and federal guidelines.

Expulsion from Premises:

Expulsion of a Patron, House Guests and Daily Guests from District premises shall be at the discretion of the District's Operations Manager, District Manager, Amenity Facilities Staff, or the Board of Supervisors, resulting from:

- 1. Hostile behavior that is a threat, or is likely to be perceived as a threat, to other Patrons/ House Guests and Daily Guests, District Employees, District Contractors, Amenity Facilities Staff, and/or District property. Such hostile behavior shall include, but not be limited to excessive argumentative behavior, violence or threats of violence or making statements which by their very utterance inflict injury or tend to incite an immediate breach of the peace, that is, words that are likely to provoke a violent reaction or behavior deemed by the Chairman of the Board of Supervisors, or his or her designee, in his or her sole discretion, to constitute a violation of sections 784.011, 784,021, 784.03, 784.041, or 784.046, Florida Statutes, whether or not law enforcement is contacted or charges are filed.
- 2. Behavior that, if left unchecked by Staff, could either jeopardize the Food & Beverage Operator's Food & Beverage license(s) or otherwise affect its lawful operation of the District's Food & Beverage facilities.
- 3. Commission or threat of the commission of a criminal act occurring on District premises.
- 4. Failure to comply with these Rules after being directed by the Amenity Facilities Staff or District Employees to do so.

5. Knowing and willful misrepresentation of himself or herself, through conduct or verbal or written notice, as using a Service Animal and being qualified to use a Service Animal or as a trainer of a Service Animal.

Such physical expulsion from the premises shall be undertaken only by local Sheriff's deputies and not District or Amenity Facilities Staff, or a member of the Board of Supervisors. For these purposes, District's Operations Manager, District Manager, and the on-duty members of the Amenity Facilities Staff are hereby delegated the authority to execute a trespass notice adequate to cause the Sheriff's Department to expel the offending person. Upon issuance of a trespass notice, a copy shall be promptly transmitted to the District Manager. At the Board of Supervisors meeting next following issuance of the trespass notice, the Board shall discuss the notice and determine whether to ratify, extend or cancel the notice, and the Board shall follow the procedures set forth below in that regard.

Restriction or Suspension of District Privileges:

The authority to restrict or suspend any Patron's, House Guest's and Daily Guest's privileges to use any or all of the Amenity Facilities is formally granted by the Board of Supervisors to the District Operations Manager, Operations Supervisor, District Manager, and/or the Amenity Manager (each, for purposes of these suspension provisions, an "Authorized Person"). Such action may be initiated by an Authorized Person, with its final determination made by the Board of Supervisors at the next Board of Supervisors meeting (or as soon as practical). For more details, see "District Suspension and Termination Process" outlined below.

Relating to District Polices and Fees for All Amenity Facilities:

A Patron's, House Guest's and Daily Guest's privileges at any or all Amenity Facilities may be subject to various lengths of suspension or termination for up to one (1) calendar year by the Board of Supervisors, and a Patron, House Guest and Daily Guest may also be required to pay restitution for any property damage, if a he or she:

- 1. Fails to abide by the District Policies and Fees for All Amenity Facilities established and approved by the Board of Supervisors.
- 2. Submits false information on the application for an Access Card or House Guest and Daily Guest pass, on the Property Owner or Registered Renter authorization forms, or on any other documents utilized by the District in connection the use of the Amenity Facilities.
- 3. Permits unauthorized use of an Access Card or House Guest and Daily Guest pass.
 - 4. Violates applicable law or ordinance.
 - 5. Treats District Employees or District Contractors or the personnel or employees of the Amenity Facilities Staff, or Patrons and Guests, in a hostile, unreasonable, or abusive manner. Such treatment includes but is not limited to verbal and/or written communication.

- 6. Engages in conduct that is improper or likely to endanger the welfare, or safety of the District or Amenity Manager's staff, or Patrons and Guests.
- 7. Damages or destroys District property.
- 8. Compromises the integrity of security measures at any gated vehicle entry within the District. This activity shall include opening the gate for unauthorized vehicles, lifting the gate arm by hand, driving around the gate arms in motorcycles or other motorized vehicles or otherwise permitting vehicles to enter the District in a manner which is inconsistent with the District's gatehouse and GAD policies.
- 9. Fails, after notice, to comply with registration policies which may be adopted by the Board from time to time to identify those owners or registered renters who are authorized to use the Amenities.
- 10. Violates the District's Rules related to parking.
- 11. Knowing and willful misrepresentation of himself or herself, through conduct or verbal or written notice, as using a Service Animal and being qualified to use a Service Animal or as a trainer of a Service Animal.

Consent to Video or Audio Recording:

In order to protect the safety of the District, the Amenity Facilities and their guests and occupants, and to otherwise assist in the administration of these rules, the District may elect, from time to time, to install and operate various forms of video and audio monitoring devices within or upon the District's property. By use of the Amenity Facilities or other District property, each user consents to the recording and storage of video images or audio recordings by electronic means. The District shall have the right to disregard incident reports which are not filed within thirty (30) days of the occurrence of an injury or alleged violation of these Rules, because the delay impairs the ability of the District to review and verify the incident through these electronic means.

District Suspension and Termination Process:

In response to any violation of the rules, regulations, policies and procedures specified herein, including, but not limited to, those set forth in the preceding paragraph, the District shall follow the process outlined below with regard to suspension or termination of a Patron's, House Guest's and Daily Guest's privileges to use the amenity facilities:

- 1. Automatic Suspension Without Notice:
 - A. An Authorized Person or his/her designee has the ability to immediately remove any person from one or all Amenities or issue a suspension for up to thirty (30) days for infractions including but not limited to those Violations described above if such infractions involve use of profanity or vulgarity, failure to follow staff direction, disrespect or threats toward staff or other Patrons, disruption of the operation and activities of the Amenities, or when

such action is necessary to protect the health, safety and welfare of other Patrons and their guests, or to protect the District's facilities from damage.

- An Authorized Person or his/her designee has the ability to immediately remove any person from one or all Amenities or issue a suspension for Aany violation of these rules, regulations, regulations, policies and procedures occurring on District Property which constitutes conduct described in 1 through 4 under the section titled "Expulsion from Premises," or conduct which is deemed by the Authorized Person, or his or her designee, in his or her sole discretion, to constitute an assault, aggravated assault, battery, domestic battery or similar conduct which would constitute a violation of sections 784.011, 784,021, 784.03, 784.041, or 784.046, Florida Statutes, whether or not law enforcement is contacted or charges are filed, shall result in the immediate suspension, without notice or hearing, of the offending Patron's, House Guest's and Daily Guest's privileges to use the Amenity Facilities. The Chairman, or his or her designee, may make such investigation or inquiry as may be necessary to determine the details of any violation he or she suspects may constitute a violation of sections 784.011, 784,021, 784.03, 784.041, or 784.046, Florida Statutes. In the event of such conduct, the Board may take one or more of the actions described under "Second Offense" and "Third Offense" below without requiring any additional warning.
- C. Any suspension imposed pursuant to this provision Sections 1A or 1B above shall be ratified by the District's Board of Supervisors at its next regular meeting, and the person who has been suspended shall have the rights set forth below under the section titled, "Notification and Right to Hearing."-

2. First Offense

When the process described in Paragraph 1 does not apply a violation of these Amenity Rules may result in issuance of either a Verbal or a Written Warning by Staff. After the initial Verbal or Written Warning, a follow-up written summary by the Amenity Manager or Operations Manager or their designee shall be transmitted to the CDD office. The summary shall describe the alleged offense in sufficient detail and shall also state whether the matter is considered to have been resolved at the time of the warning. After the time of such transmittal, the summary shall be reviewed by the Chairman of the Board of Supervisors, or his designee, to determine what, if any, additional action shall be taken. The Chairman or his designee may make such investigation or inquiry as may be necessary to determine any further course of action, including efforts to resolve the matter through informal means. At the discretion of the Chairman or such designee, the matter may be considered settled at that time, or further action may be required. The Chairman, or his designee, may at that time determine to deliver a written warning (a "Notice of Offense"), which shall be sent by such designee or the District Manager by certified mail to the resident's mailing address on file. (The Notice of Offense may not necessarily occur immediately at the time of the

violation, due to frequent, past instances of Patrons' refusal to provide their name or contact information to Staff.) Each offense notice shall expire one (1) year after such offense was committed, at which time the number of offenses on record for the Patron or Guest shall be reduced by one (1). For example, if a Patron commits a first offense on February 1 and a second offense on August 1, the Patron will have two (2) offenses on record until February 1 of the following year, at which time the first offense will expire and the second offense will thereafter be considered a first offense until it expires on the following August 1. The provisions of this Paragraph 2 shall not at any time serve to reduce any suspensions or terminations pursuant to Paragraph 1, above or Paragraphs 4 and 5, below, which may have been imposed prior to the expiration of any offenses."

The Notice of First Offense shall have a term of sixty (60) days. However, if the Chairman or his designee believes that a longer term is warranted, the matter may be referred to the Board of Supervisors, which may, by action taken at a Board meeting, elect for the Notice of First Offense to have a longer term. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that the Notice of Offense falls within the scope of conduct described above under "Expulsion from Premises," no warning shall be necessary prior to contacting the Sheriff's Department and issuing the trespass notice described above. If the offense involves interference with the integrity of the guardhouse policies or the GAD policy, the Board may elect to suspend and deactivate any GAD that has been assigned to the offender and may suspend the offender's right to register names with the guardhouse or make use of automatic call boxes to permit entry remotely at gates. If an offender has committed more than one violation of these rules prior to the time that a first Notice of Offense is reviewed by the Board, the Board, at its option, may consider the conduct under the provisions below under "Second Offense" or "Third Offense," depending on the number of violations involved.

3. Second Offense

In the event that a second violation of the rules regulations and procedures set forth herein occurs during the effective term of one or more unexpired existing Notices of of First Offense, or in the event that more than one Notice of First Offense has been delivered to the offender during the twelve (12) month period immediately preceding the offense, the offender shall be subject to suspension of all Amenity Facilities privileges by District Manager or the Board of Supervisors until further notice, for a period of up to ninety (90) days for each unexpired Notice of Offense. Again, confirmation of this action shall be sent by certified mail to the resident.

A written report shall be provided by the Amenity Manager or the District Operations Manager to the District Manager, and a final decision relating to the final term of suspension of privileges shall be made by the Board of Supervisors either within one (1) month 60 days of the incident or by the next Board of Supervisors meeting, whichever comes first.

4. Third Offense

In the event that a violation of the rules regulations and procedures set forth herein occurs during the effective term of two or more unexpired existing Notices of Offense, there shall be an automatic suspension of all Amenity Facilities privileges for a minimum of ninety one hundred-eighty (90180) days, with confirmation sent to the resident by certified mail. At the next Board of Supervisors meeting, a written account of all previous offenses shall be submitted by the Amenity Manager, Operations Manager or District Manager and shall be reviewed by the Board of Supervisors, with possible suspension of privileges beyond one hundred-eighty (180) ninety (90) days, including possible termination of the Patron's, House Guest's and Daily Guest's privileges for one (1) or year or such longer term as may be determined by the Board of Supervisors.

Note 1: Should a Patron, House Guest and Daily Guest ignore or otherwise violate his or her suspension of privileges by such behavior as continuing to attempt to use the Amenity Facilities, Staff has the authority to call the Sheriff's deputy to report a trespass upon the District's premises.

Note 2: Adherence to the above procedures for suspension and/or termination of district-use privileges has no bearing whatsoever on whether a Patron, House Guest and Daily Guest may be physically removed from District premises, as described previously.

Note 3: Amenity Access cards will be confiscated or deactivated upon suspension and/or termination of privileges, with notification to the Operations Manager and Amenity Manager.

Notification and Right to Hearing.

Upon the taking of action by the Board of Supervisors regarding the suspension or expulsion of a person from the use of the Amenity Facilities, the District Manager shall provide notice, by certified mail, of the Board's determination, at the most recent address provided by such person in the District's records. Within fifteen (15) days from receipt of such notice, the person having been suspended or expelled (the "Affected Person") may request in writing, sent by certified mail to the District Offices, that the Board of Supervisors conduct a hearing regarding the suspension or expulsion. The right to a hearing, the requirement of written notice and the address to which such notice is to be sent, shall be clearly set forth in the District Manager's notice.

If the Affected Person requests a hearing, the Board of Supervisors shall set a date and time, not later than forty-five (45) days after the written request, and shall conduct a hearing regarding its decision to suspend or expel the person from the amenity facilities. The District Manager shall give written notice, by certified mail, of the date and time of the hearing. At such hearing:

The Affected Person shall have the right:

- to counsel of his/her own choice;
- to hear or read a full report of testimony of witnesses;

- to confront and cross-examine witnesses who appear in person at the hearing;
- to present his or her own witnesses;
- to testify in his or her own behalf and to give reasons for his or her conduct; and
- to a fair and impartial decision based on substantial evidence.

The District shall keep a record of the proceedings by tape recording or court reporter, at its option. However, if anyone chooses to appeal any decision of the Board with respect to any matter considered at the hearing, such person will need a record of the proceedings and should accordingly ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made which includes the testimony and evidence upon which such appeal is to be based.

The conduct of the hearing shall proceed generally in accordance with the Florida Rules of Civil Procedure and Florida Evidence Code, except that the formality of the proceedings shall not be as great as that of a court proceeding. The introduction of hearsay evidence shall not be objectionable.

At the conclusion of the hearing, the District's Board of Supervisors shall, by majority vote, determine whether to uphold or modify its prior action. The Board's actions shall be read into the record at the hearing and shall include findings of fact supporting the action.

If the Affected Person wishes to appeal the determination of the Board of Supervisors, he/she may file a petition for writ of certiorari as authorized in the manner prescribed by the state appellate rules in the circuit court of the county, to review the decision of the Board of Supervisors. The court shall not conduct a trial de novo. The proceedings before the Board of Supervisors, including the testimony of witnesses, and any exhibits, photographs or other documents filed before them, shall be subject to review by the circuit court of the county. The petition together with the transcript of the testimony of the witnesses, as record of the proceedings, shall be filed in the circuit court within thirty (30) days after the pronouncement of the ruling by the Board of Supervisors to which such petition is addressed.